DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMER PROTECTION

BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Tel. No. (860) 713-6145

April 13, 2004
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The Board of Landscape Architects held a regular meeting on March 9, 2004, which was called to order by Chairman Vincent C. McDermott at 9:40 a.m. in Room No 121 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.
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Vincent C. McDermott


Chairman

Stephen Wing
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Board Administrator/DCP

Steven Schwane



Administrative Hearings






Attorney/DCP
Peter Huntsman



Assistant Attorney







General/Attorney General’s







Office
Mary A Scipioni



Applicant for examination
Not Present:
Shavaun Towers



Board Member

Robert W. Hammersley


Board Member

Note: The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1.) Old Business

1A. Minutes of the December 10, 2003 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  Mr. DeMarche thought it might be inappropriate to state as much detail as written regarding the South Carolina Board.  He asked that the Board consider deleting the second paragraph of page three.  Mr. DeMarche also noted that paragraph four of page three should be changed to read “Discussion was held regarding the State dues paid to CLARB on an annual basis.  The State of Connecticut pays $4,000.00 annually.  Beginning this year, CLARB has reduced the State’s annual dues to $3,850.00 by rebating $350.00.  The Board asked Mr. Kuzmich to inquire regarding the disposition of the $350.00 surplus.  The Board wishes to leave this money in place with CLARB and apply it towards related expenses for another Board member to attend an upcoming meeting of CLARB.”  The Board voted to unanimously to approve the minutes as amended herein.  (Wing/DeMarche)
2.) New Business
2A. Application of Mr. Robert A. Deledda for licensing by written examination; Mr. Deledda is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No. 2001) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of the file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Deledda for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/DeMarche)

2B. Application of Ms. Mary A. Scipioni for admission to the Landscape Architect Registration Examination; Ms. Scipioni has requested an appearance before the Board to illustrate her credentials for consideration for admission to the examination.  Ms. Scipioni explained her situation to the Board noting that she resides in Massachusetts and has appeared before the Massachusetts Board to explain to them that it was difficult for her to get supervision under a landscape architect due to the lack of practioners in her area.  The Massachusetts Board exempted her from the training requirement but could not exempt her from thee requirement that at least two years must pass between the time when she received her degree and her application for the examination.  It was at the suggestion of the Massachusetts Board that she is here today asking the Connecticut Board to admit her to the examination as a candidate of our State.
Ms. Scipioni presented graphic examples, in portfolio form, to the Board members.  Mr. McDermott raised the issue of experience relative to taking the examination and stated that in Connecticut, experience is not required to take the examination but rather a requirement of licensure standards.  Based upon this, Ms. Scipioni need not go through this interview process.  He noted that the issue is not whether Connecticut will direct CLARB to allow her to take the examination.  By virtue of her degree, she qualifies to take the examination.  The issue is whether or not her past work, under the direction of an alternative method, together with the work she has presented to the Board today qualifies as two years of acceptable experience in landscape architecture.  Mr. McDermott noted that in his opinion, the work she presented today clearly is that of landscape architecture.
Based upon this discussion, the Board will admit her to the examination today but cautioned her that, ultimately, she will have to demonstrate to them two years of acceptable experience.  Mr. McDermott explained that the only variable to be determined is whether the work experience gained while under the supervision of an architect or otherwise certified individual, as may be the case relative to her experience obtained while in Europe, is related to landscape architecture.
Mr. Kuzmich noted that there is a statutory requirement that states that the two years of experience must be earned prior to her sitting for the examination as stated in Section 20-370.  Mr. McDermott stated that it is possible that she may gain the required experience prior to her passing the entire examination.
At the direction of the Board, Mr. Kuzmich will notify CLARB in writing of their decision to admit Ms. Scipioni to the Landscape Architect Registration Examination.

2C. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1. Mr. McDermott discussed the Department’s Raised Bill No. 5159.  He noted that this Bill is similar to a Bill raised last year with on significant difference.  Mr. Schwane noted some additional language was added, in particular, to Section 13.  The best explanation as to how this language appeared is that it came from the Legislative Commissioner’s Office.  Mr. Schwane reviewed the language, in detail, with the Department’s Legislative liaison.  He noted that much of the language appears to have been carried over from the legislation concerning home improvement.  He advised the Board that these changes often result from the bill passing from committee to committee.
The concerns Mr. McDermott expressed are relative to the language relating to the corporate practice of landscape architecture and the definition of the phrase “material part” and whether it is meant to be quantitative or qualitative.  Mr. Schwane stated that some of the aforementioned language is not really needed and fits better with work other than landscape architecture.  He denoted the questionable areas of this proposed language and reviewed each area briefly with the Board.
Mr. Huntsman objected to the term “material part” relative the statutory definition of a Limited Liability Company (LLC) with which it is mentioned noting that it is in direct conflict with the statutes.  He further noted that this conflict is not an issue of this Board.  Mr. McDermott stated that the Board’s objective is to establish corporate responsibility.  Mr. Schwane suggested that he revisit this language with the Department’s legislative liaison and try to revise it as best as possible.  Mr. McDermott noted that the existing corporate language relating to an LLC accomplishes the Board’s goal relative to corporate licensing and that he would not object to leaving this form of practice stand.  He advised that Mr. Schwane concentrate on removing inconsistencies and other language that may already be elsewhere in the statutes and suggested that issue of ownership not be addressed at this time.  The Board agreed with Mr. McDermott.
The Board now discussed, at length, the mechanics of how this proposed corporate licensing will work through hypothetical examples.  Mr. McDermott restated the Board’s objectives with corporate licensing noting that it will establish the individual behind the name and help expose people that may be practicing landscape architecture without a license by hiring individuals who are licensed to seal their work.  This situation can create a “revolving door” relative to who may be actually sealing the work.  Mr. Huntsman noted that requiring a percentage ownership in the corporate licensing language will specifically address this problem.  He also questioned the proposed language as stated in Section 3 of a draft prepared by Mr. Schwane in that is not entirely consistent with the existing statutory definition of an LLC.
2. Mr. McDermott addressed the Board concerning the proposed amendment to the Town of North Haven’s zoning regulations by a licensed landscape architect.  This amendment was proposed because the Town’s regulations do not recognize a landscape architect’s authorization to prepare portions of site plans under which the law allows them to do.  The amendment was denied by the Planning and Zoning Commission and direction was left to their corporation council to contact the Board of Engineers of the Department of Consumer Protection.
The landscape architect has asked the Board of Landscape Architects for assistance with this matter.  Mr. McDermott noted that this issue has been previously addressed by this Board in the preparation of a Declaratory Ruling concerning a very similar matter.  Mr. McDermott asked the Board’s attorneys for their guidance.  Mr. Huntsman suggested that a Declaratory Judgment can be obtained by the landscape architect through the courts declaring that the regulations of the Town are in conflict with State law.
After more discussion, it was decided that Mr. McDermott will draft a letter, on behalf of the Board, to the Town of North Haven.  Mr. Huntsman advised that this letter state that as a Town, they are preventing licensed professionals from practicing what they are legally authorized to do which could result in legal action against the community.  Further, the letter should state that the Board is formally putting the Town of North Haven on notice.  In retrospect, both attorneys Schwane and Huntsman advised that the letter can be toned down but still address these essential points.  Mr. McDermott asked that his draft be reviewed by both attorneys prior to being sent to North Haven.
3. Mr. DeMarche was advised that the $350.00 rebate provided to the State by CLARB will be put back in the State’s General Fund through the Department’s Business Office.  Mr. McDermott noted that he believes this is the right thing to do.
The meeting adjourned at 11:36 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Tuesday, June 1, 2004, 9:30 a.m., Room 119, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.
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Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








Board Administrator
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